

NIPISSING UNIVERSITY STUDENT UNION



Board of Directors Meeting Minutes – Nipissing University Student Union
Monday, August 20th, 2018 – 6:00 p.m. – F303, Nipissing University
Approved at September 28th, 2018 Board of Directors Meeting

Notice: Meeting may be recorded for the benefit of the secretary. The recording secretary shall keep a record of the recording for conflict resolution and organizational purposes.

Board of Directors Meeting Minutes – Nipissing University Student Union
 Monday, August 20th, 2018 – 6:00 p.m. – F303, Nipissing University

Call to Order – Monday, August 20th, 2018

5:59 p.m. – Chairperson Daniel Goulard, President called the Board of Directors meeting to order.

1. Attendance/Land Acknowledgement

President:	Daniel Goulard	Present
VP Finance:	Andrew Wood	Present
VP Services:	Nicolai MacKenzie	Present
VP Communications:	Xander Winter	Present
Director-at-Large:	Seàn Menzie	Regrets
Director-at-Large:	Brando Gasparin	Present
Director-at-Large:	Parker Anderson	Present (Telephone)
Director-at-Large:	Lauren Beatty	Present
Director-at-Large:	J'aime Brunet	Regrets
Director-at-Large:	Hannah Mackie	Regrets
Director-at-Large:	Charlotte Foster	Present
Director-at-Large:	Cooper Allen	Present (Telephone)
Director-at-Large:	Daniel Miller	Regrets

CHAIR / SPEAKER: Daniel Goulard – NUSU President
 RECORDED BY: Erin Edge – Secretary to the Board

Chair said that quorum has been reached.

Land Acknowledgement:

“Nipissing University is located in the territory of Nipissing First Nation and within the Robinson- Huron Treaty of 1850. We acknowledge the territory to honour the land we are on today, and the continued presence of the Anishinaabeg peoples of Nipissing First Nation and to recognize our ongoing relationship with the community. We are honoured to live and work alongside the Anishinaabeg people of Nipissing First Nation”

2. Declaration of Conflict of Interest

If any Board members foresee a personal conflict of interest with any items in the agenda, please make it known now.

No conflict of interest was brought to the attention of the Board.

3. Adoption of Agenda

MOTION #47: That the Board of Directors Meeting Agenda for Monday, August 20th, 2018 be adopted as presented.

Moved: **BEATTY**
Seconded: **FOSTER**

MOTION CARRIED.

Discussion: ALLEN and ANDERSON note that the Chair will take their silence as being in favour of Motions.

4. Adoption of Minutes

MOTION #48: That the Board of Directors Meeting Minutes for Tuesday, July 31, 2018 be adopted as presented.

Moved: **BEATTY**
Seconded: **WINTER**

Discussion: ALLEN brought forward that friendly amendment suggestions do not need to be included in the official minutes, which is the purpose of friendly amendments. The Chair confirms.

ALLEN suggests that the old recordings be reviewed to determine exactly what is being said in the meetings and the same reflected in the meeting minutes.

ALLEN would like to include in the minutes under the Vice-Chair Elections that there were no other nominations other than Xander Winter.

WINTER asks ALLEN why he is opposed to adopting the meeting minutes? Chair notes that ALLEN does not have to answer the question. ALLEN explains that he understands the expectation of being a board member is to vote and represent the students voice, but if his name is on a public document, he wants to make sure what is in the minutes is exactly what is being said and accurately reflects the meeting, free from spelling errors.

Opposed: **ALLEN**
Abstentions: **GASPARIN**
MOTION CARRIED.

5. Business Arising from the Minutes

No new business arising from the minutes.

6. Executive Committee Reports

a. Report from the President

MOTION #49: That the Board receives the Report from the President dated August 20, 2018.

See attached (Appendix A)

Moved: **GOULARD**

Seconded: **MacKENZIE**

Discussion: **GOULARD** informs that his report for this month is quite thin. It's only been three weeks since the last meeting and he was away for part of this time. He's been doing some reports, working on elections and working to make sure everything's been going smoothly. Everybody has been working really well together.

ALLEN asks if it is necessary to have a debate (for the upcoming election) for only one executive position?

GOULARD explains that it is necessary to have a debate for only one position. This is a chance for the candidates to answer any questions that students may have and it puts the candidates in a situation where they have to be and speak in front of a crowd of people. It is important and the debate may even be better because there is only the VP Legal & Governance position that the questions are being directed to.

Abstention: **GASPARIN**

MOTION CARRIED.

b. Report from the Vice President Finance

MOTION #50: That the Board receives the Report from the Vice-President Finance dated August 20, 2018.

See attached (Appendix B)

Moved: **WOOD**

Seconded: **BEATTY**

Discussion: **WOOD** informs the Board that his report was just sent out, so members may have not had time to read it. He was away last week and didn't get a chance to complete his report prior to today. **WOOD** has been doing a lot with frosh with regard to sponsorship. He met with **Twiggs** and they have agreed to be an amazing race sponsor. **Twiggs** is also willing to offer students 10% off their entire purchase they show their student card. **Twiggs** is also providing a frosh meal for the leader lunch on Thursday.

FOSTER says **Twiggs** posted a picture advertising that during move in week, they will be offering 25% off to the students. Did **NUSU** have a part in that discount?

WOOD explains that Twiggs already had a move-in week discount for students but that NUSU may have helped to promote it and spread the word. NUSU will be helping to put it in NUSU's social media.

WOOD also met with RBC and had a really good meeting with them. RBC is going to promote financial wellness during one of our wellness weeks. They are looking to become a sponsor with us moving forward. They would like to host advising sessions to assist students with financial advising. In discussions with RBC, one of the biggest things is that they are not trying to sell products to students which we've found to be an issue in the past. Most students coming to University have a bank already and are not looking to switch or change. Instead of selling them products they are selling them advice on financial success, debt, after school.

WINTER suggests giving the board members until Friday, August 25th, 2018 to read WOOD's report and submit any questions that they may have before voting on the Motion.

MOTION CARRIED.

c. Report from the Vice-President Services

See attached (Appendix C)

MOTION #51: That the Board receives the Report from the Vice-President Services dated August 20, 2018.

Moved: **MacKENZIE**

Seconded: **WINTER**

Discussion: ALLEN has asked was the manual template helpful in putting together the one for this year and can it be improved for your successors?

MacKENZIE informs the members that there's a manual for Frosh week which lays out the entire week with programming, etc. Last year they reformatted the template and this year we modified it for this year. It's a really good design and to improve it moving forward, MacKenzie can improve it for next year by giving next year's organizer a fresh clean template to refer to.

ALLEN asked about club's week and campaigning being at the same time. How will NUSU go about sharing the space and how to make sure students are aware of what's going on and the difference between the two events going on?

MacKENZIE informs members that club's week is where clubs can set-up a table, promote their club and try to get more members to join. Campaigning is for the VP Government & Legal Affairs (VPGLA) position which will be taking place at the same time. Candidates can set-up a table to campaign. This will basically be between the bookstore and security office. We will try to make it work. So that people know the difference, we'll ensure that clubs are focusing on the fact that they are clubs and trying to recruit people to join them. The executive GLA position that they're advertising for themselves rather than for a group.

GASPARIN asks what new clubs have students talked about starting? MacKENZIE informs that there is a student who wants to start an equestrian horseback riding club, another for a child &

family studies club and the third person just picked up an application package but hasn't let NUSU know what type of club.

Abstention: **GASPARIN**
MOTION CARRIED.

d. Report from the Vice-President Communications

See attached (Appendix D)

MOTION #52: That the Board receives the Report from the Vice-President Communications dated August 20, 2018.

Moved: **WINTER**
Seconded: **BEATTY**

Discussion: **WINTER** advises that his report is short as he was out of office for a week. He had an accident which led to a concussion that left him out of office for a full week. Everything's moving forward well.

ALLEN asks about the Shinerama Triple Bottom Line presentation that Winter attended? **WINTER** shares that the presentation was interesting. It was a motivational speaker that Shinerama had come in to speak, but only mentioned Shinerama Triple Bottom line once. The presentation was more around being a leader and how to get others involved in your cause. There are lots of things to come such as getting ready for frosh week and leaders begin training this week.

WINTER informs that the speaker for Shine Day will be Charlotte Foster's little sister. **GASPARIN** asks if there's 12 locations secured for Shine Day? **WINTER** informs that yes, there will be twelve locations. The Powassan location really wants to participate but they are waiting to see if the city will charge them for water before confirming. The Lucky 13 location, or the chip truck owner, who is actually the owner of the location has contacted us to offer their location in Callander. They wanted to participate but we were unable to get a hold of them. Whether the Powassan location is in or we need to go with the Lucky 13 location, we will have 12 locations.

Abstentions: **GASPARIN**
MOTION CARRIED.

7. Question Period

The Chair asks **ALLEN** if it is okay to address the questions he sent in regarding the elections policy and other business under the committee reports? **ALLEN** agrees.

8. Committee Reports

a. Audit and Finance Committee

No report.

b. Campaigns Committee

No report.

c. Elections Committee

GOULARD sent out an elections policy with the board reports because ever since the VPGLA resigned, he was going to update the elections policy and it fell onto him to re-write it. Courtney Ivany and Nicolai MacKenzie looked over it. GOULARD didn't get a chance to send it to the elections committee as it was only completed on Friday. GOULARD needed to send it to the board for approval as it needs to be sent out tomorrow, Tuesday with the elections package. GOULARD advises that there is a motion with regard to the elections policy open in the board members email. He needs the board members to respond to the email with their vote.

ALLEN asks about the structure of the election committee. GOULARD explains that as it stands right now, it's 50% executives and 50% board members. The structure of the committee is how it ended up working out and has to be. It was voted on and we had nominations. If we want to look into changing the structure of the committee, that's a By-Law issue. If we wanted to change that, we could look into doing it for next year and restructure it.

WINTER asks why ALLEN is asking about the re-structuring?

ALLEN refers to the terms of reference and with only three board members, it conflicts with the elections policy.

GOULARD explains that from the meeting in May, there was only Nicolai MacKenzie, Charlotte Foster, Parker Anderson and Tyrel Somerville. He's not sure how one got missed, but with VPGLA resignation, there are only three people, that is how it worked out. The other option is to hold nominations for the election committee right now if any board member would like to step up and join. With no members volunteering, the election committee will remain the same.

WINTER informs that the election policy it states five people, 3 directors and 2 execs. Could we change the policy to reflect, 5 positions unless filled to coincide with the Terms of Reference?

GOULARD asks ALLEN if that would be satisfactory to him? ALLEN says yes.

ALLEN asks if it even needs to be included in the policy as it's in the by-laws and terms of reference which can get pretty redundant?

GOULARD explains he would like it in the election policy as he doesn't expect every student who would like to run in the election to go over the by-laws and terms of reference. It's easy for the students to read through the elections policy

ALLEN thinks directors should be able to use experience throughout their candidacy as it can be an asset to the job and limiting their social media also limits their creativity.

GOULARD explains that NUSU is here to create equal opportunity for the elections. Yes, their

experience will help them in the job, which they won't get to unless they get through elections, but need to have a level playing ground and diverse so we can encourage everyone to run. We are a student led organization and our student body is very diverse and make sure we are putting the elections in a position for the students to run and feel comfortable to run without there being any kind of assistance to others running. These policies make the elections very fair and would create a better turn out for some positions. We can revisit this in September if the board likes, after the VPGLA elections and seeing how many people run.

The elections committee is going to try and meet as soon as possible.

d. Executive Committee

Each executive has been busy in their own areas and really ramping it up for frosh week. With executives being out of office at different times throughout the past three weeks, it's made it difficult to even meet as an executive committee although everybody communicates well and keeps everyone up to speed.

e. Governance Committee

No report.

f. Green Initiatives Committee

There has not been another meeting yet. Hannah Mackie is on the committee and from the meeting in July said she would reach out to a friend at Guelph and find out some stuff that they are doing there. The premier candidate from Guelph was with the green party, so Guelph is a very green area and the University follows in the same footsteps. She did get some information for us and shared some of the things the student union at Guelph. We'll bring the information to our next meeting and compile a report about it. It'll be around bottled water and fossil fuels.

g. Shine Committee

We have our guest speaker for Shine Day which will be Vicki, Charlotte's sister. We have guest speakers for the Shine stunt which will be members of the local Cystic Fibrosis (CF) chapter. The Shine stunt will be washing a helicopter which should be pretty cool and get good media coverage for us. We almost have all our locations confirmed, our last one will either be Powassan or Callander. Now we are just making sure we have all of the equipment that is needed. We have members of the local CF chapter coming in to serve breakfast in the morning of Shine Day.

h. Social Committee

No report.

9. Other Business

ALLEN asks if the staff receive a copy of the executive reports to the board? GOULARD explains that the reports are public knowledge, so yes, they do after they are approved at the meeting.

ALLEN asks how information acquired at conferences can be passed to other people who didn't attend since it's not fiscally responsible to send everyone to a conference? GOULARD explains that is what the reports are for. The reports should outline what happened at the conferences that were attended. That is how NUSU is getting the knowledge out. If there happens to be another way to get info out to people, we can look into that. WINTER says that really pertinent stuff will be talked about at executive meetings, but if the board would like at the next meeting in September, the executives can bring any action points that came from attending the conferences to go over with the board, if it is worthwhile. GOULARD can put into the September agenda for action points from conferences.

GASPARIN asks MacKENZIE if CFS is supposed to be non-partisan (referring to MacKENZIE's skills conference report)? MacKENZIE responds that yes, CFS are supposed to be non-partisan. CFS doesn't promote politics generally, but the difference is CFS as an organization, and then individuals who work at CFS, is where the difference is. The agenda isn't always political that they try to push but CFS may try to support students with trying to get the message across to the government and agencies with bold statements. It's not that they're trying to push politics, they are trying to push issues, which may be similar to ones' political parties may support.

10. Adjournment

MOTION #53: To adjourn the August 20th, 2018 Board of Directors meeting.


Moved: **BEATTY**
 Seconded: **FOSTER**

MOTION CARRIED.

6:40 p.m. – Meeting adjourned.



 Daniel Goulard, CHAIR



 Erin Edge, SECRETARY

President's Report to the Board of Directors

Prepared By: Daniel Goulard

Monday August 20th, 2018

This past month has been a short one with the board meeting being only three weeks after the last meeting. I have been working on writing up an elections policy and getting everything in place for both the executive and director/senator elections taking place in the fall as well as meeting with groups and people within the university. Other things that happened were giving time to the Gathering Place and looking into our hiring process for the Office and Communications Assistants for the year.

This Report:

- Meetings
- Elections
- Community Involvement
- Miscellaneous

Meetings

The meetings that took place during August for me include some from university departments. I met with both Dr. Mady and Dr. Richardson who are the Associate Dean and Dean of Education, respectively, and we discussed how to engage and include education students in our events and campaigns. I also had my bi-weekly meeting with Casey where we discussed the Good Neighbour project and how we plan to continue that this upcoming academic year. Another meeting we had was with the Office of Indigenous Initiatives to learn pronunciations for Indigenous terms and words and we met with Jade Nighbour who is the new President of the Alumni Board. She wants to create a better communication network for both current and past students for events like Homecoming. We also met with the Canadore Student's Council and talked about working with them throughout the year on events, sharing of ideas, and overall building a strong relationship with them for years to come.

Elections

With the decision to run an election to fill the recently vacant VP GLA position, my time has been directed to setting up the election. This includes setting up the schedule for the election process so that there are clear deadlines that fit in our calendar, re-writing the elections policy, setting up the debate, and making sure that the elections process is set up to be used for years to come.

Community Involvement

In terms of my community involvement this past month, I umpired slo-pitch baseball at the Shineball Tournament that NUSU and Lakers Crew hosted on July 28th. It was a resounding success and I was happy to have been a part of it and helping out however I could. I also went with our CA Allie to the Gathering Place to work for a couple of hours in making and serving food to those who came. Making time to help around the community in all capacities is something we look to continue and build on even more throughout this upcoming year.

Miscellaneous

Other things that have been going on in the office include working Erin, our Administrative Assistant, back into the swing of things and making sure she is comfortable and ready to come back full time as well as setting up interviews for the OA and CA positions that will need to be filled for the upcoming year. The team has been working diligently with the additional tasks that we have all gotten but the office is working smoothly and we are heading into the year strong as ever.

Things to Come

Frosh Week is fast approaching and it will happen before our next meeting in September so that is the biggest thing that is coming. Our VP GLA will also be elected before then so they will be accompanying us in our next meeting. The students are coming back and that present opportunities to connect with them and really see what we can do to make sure they are represented well. It is an exciting time of the year and with it comes a lot of work. Keeping a focus on the students and being accessible will be huge for the potential questions we will be getting to start the year. I feel like the team is well equipped to answer them and work hard to make sure this is a successful year for NUSU and the students that we represent.

Daniel Goulard

Appendix "B"

Vice-President Finance's Report to the Board of Directors

Prepared By: Andrew Wood

Tuesday August 20th, 2018

This was a short week from the Finance Department. August has come and gone very quickly, and all hands have been on deck for this upcoming Frosh Week. As for the Frosh, I have been doing my best helping with the confirmation of sponsorships and locations for Amazing Race and Shine Day.

This Report:

The following report contains the main things I have accomplished during my last month in office. I have had a very short month as I had a week to myself for vacation coming into the school year. Due to this I was not able to accomplish a large amount of "office" style work. This is due to being out in the community with Warren and helping around frosh. One thing I have been working extremely hard on is the NOHFC Grant.

Partnership Package

Warren and I have finally finished up our last bit of Frosh partnerships this year. We have had a new company called Canada Nutrition join the NUSU team as they open their new business segment; online supplements. They are putting in items for our frosh kits. We look forward to working alongside them. We have also had a meeting with RBC Banking and have started a connection there. They are really looking to help our students and their financial wellbeing. We have issues where businesses bring their promotions and try to sell themselves, where RBC is just looking to give out their advice and expertise. This is hopefully a great start to a brand-new relationship as well. Moving forward, we are looking into our welcome BBQ and having a strong representation there and having our partners happy throughout our academic year.

Northern Ontario Heritage Fund Association Grant

Finally, a long hard application has been filled out. Len Gamache officially sent in our request on August 15th, 2018. This is to be reviewed and to be returned within 5-10 business days. From that we either get denied or move onto stage 2. Stage 2 is a more in-depth look at

our project and the breakdown of how the building is to be used after completion. This is very important to show the true colour of our building and know that it is more than a Bar/restaurant; this is a space for our students to strive and expand their knowledge and reach new potential. Moving forward this is what we are going to be working on if we are accepted by NOHFC.

KPMG Audit

The audit is complete and finalized. Laurie from KPMG will be coming in to speak to our executive team, and Mira Hotte, to discuss our audit findings/presentation in more details. This is in preparation for our AGM coming in October. Moving forward I will be reaching out to other companies to bid on our audit. I am hoping we can have some bids to have more options for our students for this upcoming year.

Things to Come

I am going to be focusing a lot of my attention to frosh and helping the team out where they need me to be. That is our main priority for the next couple weeks. However, I am looking forward to reaching out to the companies to do our audit. More so, I will be partaking in most of the welcome BBQ setup and Business of Commerce After Hours event. I look forward to starting school and beginning my final school year!!

Appendix "C"

Vice-President Services' Report to the Board of Directors

Prepared By: Nicolai MacKenzie

Monday, August 20th, 2018

This month has been a month of finalizing Frosh Plans and preparing for Leaders to arrive, then for Frosh Week to start. Coordinator meetings, meeting with potential partners, and working on the manual with the help of our staff have been the main focus for me. There have also been students contacting me this past month regarding clubs.

This Report:

- Frosh Week Planning
- Clubs
- Meetings

Frosh Week Planning

Here are the Frosh Week updates since the last report:

Frosh Manual/Events

- The Frosh Week manual has been finalized. This contains all of the logistics of the week ranging from the names of the events to the details of who needs to be where at all times, which means that planning for the week has been completed!
- We have finalized all of our locations for the Amazing Race, as well as the permissions to host events at all of our other locations including the beach, residence and on campus.

Frosh Leaders/Training

- Training starts next week on Monday the 20th for coordinators and on Wednesday the 22nd for leaders.
- We have had a few more resignations, but still have enough leaders to make the week run smoothly!

Clubs

New Clubs

- There have been 3 students in contact asking about starting a club for the upcoming school year.

Existing Clubs

- Clubs have been using our new online forms successfully and we have not heard from anyone who has had troubles using them.
- I have received questions about our club summit meeting and club days, which will be happening on Wednesday September 12th and during the week of September 17th respectively, should students ask you.

Meetings

The people that I met with as an introductory meeting this month were:

- John Shultz, North Bay Police Department
- Jade Nighbor, Alumni Board
- CSC (Canadore Students' Council)

The meetings that were working/planning meetings that I attended in the past month were with:

Sgt. Frazer, North Bay Algonquin Regiment

- Warren and I met with Sgt. Frazer and Sgt. McLaren to talk about the details of their events during Frosh Week, and to get some information pamphlets about the reserve forces from them.

Melanie Lanois, Office of Indigenous Initiatives

- Our executives and some staff met with Melanie to discuss pronunciation of some words, and to learn more about the work that the indigenous initiatives office is currently doing.

Sarah Tedesco, Office of Arts & Science

- Sarah and I met to discuss the Dean's Lunch and the Meet Your Profs events during Frosh Week.

The Staff of SDS

- I have had many meetings with various staff members from SDS this past month in order to ensure that our plans for Frosh Week and their plans for Residence Orientation, and Lakers Orientation will work well together and that our joint events will run smoothly.

Things to Come

Frosh

- Leader training and Frosh Week will both take place during the next month.
- This will mean that a summer's worth of planning will finally come together and we are hoping that the week will be a success!
- I will follow up on Frosh Week by receiving feedback from both Leaders and from Froshies.

Clubs

- The club summit meeting and club days will both take place.
- This will allow me to meet with the club's executives to hear their plans for the year and to help them have a successful year.

Events

- Planning of events will continue throughout the school year and running of most of our events will begin once students begin arriving for the fall/winter term.
- I will continue to use feedback and surveys to help with the planning and running of events.
- I will also use the green initiatives committee and the social committee to help give outside opinions on some events and initiatives for our campus.

Appendix "D"

VP Communication's Report to the Board of Directors

Prepared By: Xander Winter

Monday August 20th, 2018

Since the last Board meeting I have only been in office for a small amount of time, as these meetings are closer together, and I had to miss time due to a head injury. Although time out of office was frustrating, I am back now and ready to keep pushing as we approach Frosh week!

This Report:

- Shinerama
- Summer BBQ
- Goose Chase
- OA/CA
- Time Out of Office
- Who I've Met With

Shinerama

As mentioned at the last board meeting (I am putting it here now to get it in writing), our Shine Ball Tournament was a huge success, raising \$2628.13! The event received great media exposure and everyone left with a smile on their face.

We now have 11 of 12 Shine locations confirmed for Shine Day on the 1st, and have our guest speaker, Vicky Foster lined up to address all of the Froshies. We are very excited for what is promising to be a great day!

Summer BBQ

On Thursday August 2nd NUSU put on a BBQ for our summer students. It was free to all students with a Nipissing student card and was well attended by summer students, student staff, and non-student staff alike. Students expressed their appreciation for this event with many thanks, and it went over very well.

Goose Chase

During Frosh Week I will be facilitating the Goose Chase game that has been previously discussed. We will most likely be running one game for individual Froshies, and one game for Frosh Teams. This game will not only provide the Froshies with instant memories as all pictures

save directly to your phone, but also gives us an easy way to obtain pictures of our Froshies having fun at the various events on top of what Camera Crew will already capture.

OA/CA

Dan Sarah and I will be interviewing for the position of OA and CA in the coming week. We have received many resumes and have narrowed it down to some very qualified candidates.

Time Out of Office

Unfortunately on August 5th I had an accident that lead to a week out of office. I hit my head and broke the Tympanic Membrane in my ear, as well as causing bleeding in my middle ear, and potentially a minor concussion. After a week off I felt better and have been back in the office since, feeling good. I have gotten caught up on all work that I missed or got behind on in that week, and am in good standing moving forward into this busy time of year with frosh week coming up.

Who I've Met With

- Kate Smith (Sexual Violence Prevention and Education Outreach Team)
 - This meeting was to discuss making frosh week comfortable and a safe(er) space for the LGBTQ+ community. Nicolai and Warren also attended.
- John Schultz (North Bay Police)
 - This meeting was to discuss fentanyl use in North Bay and Naloxone
- Jade Nighbor (Alumni Board member)
- Office of Indigenous Initiatives
 - This meeting was to go over the pronunciation of Indigenous words we will have to use often
- Canadore Student Council
 - This was an introductory meeting, as well as a chance for us to discuss our goals and potential areas for collaboration throughout the year. Moving forward both groups plan on strengthening the relationship and hope that we can work well together as we share a campus

Things to Come

Moving forward the main focus for all of us is on Frosh Week. For me this means setting

up and running Goose Chase, as well as Shine Day, overseeing Camera Crew, and supporting Nicolai and the Coordinators in any way they need. Nicolai's hard work looks as though it will lead to a great week, and we are all looking forward to the Forshies coming to campus!

On top of this Sarah, Dan and I will be conducting interviews for the OA and CA positions for the upcoming school year.

